Minutes: 2nd Steering Committee Meeting- Strengthening media and Civic Education to enhance democracy in Bhutan, UNDEF funded project

November 30, 2010 at the UN Conference Hall

Participants:

1. Bakhodir Burkhanov, UNDP (Chair person)

2. Siok Sian Pek Dorji, BCMD

3. Tashi Pem, Helvetas

4. Chime P. Wangdi, Tarayana Foundation

5. Kunzang Norbu, UNDP

6. Monira Tsewang, DoIM/MoIC

7. Jigme Choden, BCMD

8. Maartje Mol, UNDP (minutes)

Welcome and opening

The Chair opened the 2nd Steering Committee meeting and informed that UNDP will continue to chair the meetings until a suitable national institution can assume this role, as noted in last meeting.

The minutes of the previous Steering Committee meeting of 13 July 2010 as well as the agenda were approved.
Progress Report on UNDEF activities
BCMD presented the progress of the project to the Committee. The activities during the third quarter, as well as the planned and ongoing activities for the fourth quarter include:
· 4 activities were completed in the third quarter (Online journalism workshop, Enterprise news reporting training, Creative nonfiction writing workshop, Commemoration of World Democracy Day)

· 1 activity will be completed in the fourth quarter (Annual Media Conference)

· 3 activities are ongoing (Development of a web portal, capacity building of BCMD staff, Development of a specialized library) 

The Chair took note of the good progress and congratulated BCMD on the number of activities implemented this year. However, it was noted that twice as much progress in delivery of resources need to be made before the end of 2011.

Annual Work Plan (AWP) 2011 and proposed changes

The activities for the 2011 Annual Work Plan have been discussed at length;

· The Committee endorsed that “New media training for members of Parliament” and its allocated budget will be relocated to the 2011 AWP.

· Activity “Media Sensitization for communication officers “; The Committee endorsed to change the target group and to include Government Administrative Officers (GAOs) instead of communication officers.

· The Committee approved to broaden the initially targeted audience for the activity “Democracy Publication Training” and emphasize more broadly on “Civic Education”. In line with this approved change, the indicator in the UNDEF M&E Frameworks needs to be reviewed.

· It was agreed that the UNDEF M&E framework needs to be revisited, to ensure that the planned activities are consistent with the framework. Maartje will support BCMD to make sure the activities and M&E Framework are aligned.

· BCMD expressed interest to work on media with school clubs in Sherubtse College and others, to strengthen media literacy. The Committee agreed to an additional activity targeting media clubs in schools. For final approval, the activity needs to be further detailed and budgeted by BCMD within the project budget balance and shared with the Committee.

· BCMD will further detail their capacity building activities in the AWP.

It was noted that as part of the follow up strategy for next year, a dissemination strategy for the advocacy materials needs to be put in place, to enhance and broaden the outreach of the project. The Committee suggested collating the resource material in a series of publications. Some of the resource materials could be disseminated through Sherubtse College’s media course. Furthermore, BCMD could strengthen collaboration with the Bhutan Broadcasting Service to disseminate the materials on national radio and television.

The Committee noted that in line with the UNDEF pro-doc, beneficiaries within the rural areas need to be more systematically targeted next year. No specific activities on gender were deemed necessary; however in order to mainstream gender within the activities, messaging within all activities should be gender sensitive.

Civic education needs to be given attention in the second year. The Committee took note that civic education will be given more focus for the activities in 2011.

BCMD will ensure coordination of efforts with DoIM on the World Press Freedom Day. Furthermore, BCMD will work to promote Media Club activities in the schools to supplement DoIM’s media literacy efforts.

The Committee requested BCMD to coordinate with the Parliament and any other stakeholder on Democracy Day and try to package the commemoration into one programme to avoid clash in time.

The Committee agreed to a no-cost extension till 31st December 2011. This will be shared with UNDEF for their information.

The Committee requested BCMD to review the project’s impact on policies, as well as how to move this agenda forward during the activities next year.

Any other matters

BCMD requested that its Board approve the selection of international consultants without going through competitive bidding process in order to negotiate consultancy fees and select the most experienced persons sensitive to Bhutan’s particular needs. The Committee took note of this, advising BCMD to follow competitive bidding procedures for recruitment of consultants. However, in case BCMD directly utilizes its linkages to relevant reputed resource persons, the BCMD will have the necessary documentation and justifications in order for quality assurance, UN spot checks and audits. 

As a mandatory requirement by UNDEF, at the end of the project an external evaluation needs to be conducted by UNDP. The Committee agreed to cluster the BCMD Evaluation with the UNDP Outcome Evaluation on Democratic Governance planned for 2012. This is in line with the suggestion stated in the UNDEF pro-doc to cluster the evaluation with other Good Governance programme evaluations.
It was decided that the 3rd Steering Committee Meeting will take place on 20 July 2011. 
